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FOL/10/223369 

DOC/20/166239  

   

25 August 2020  

 

Coroners Court of Victoria 

65 Kavanagh Street 

SOUTHBANK VIC 3006 

Email: cpuresponses@coronerscourt.vic.gov.au 

 

Dear Registrar 

 

Investigation into the Death of Geoffrey J O’Neill - COR 2018 001406 

The Bayside City Council has prepared this letter to provide the Court with a written 

response to the recommendation outlined in Coroner Bracken’s Finding in relation to the 

death of Mr Geoffrey J O’Neill. 

Recommendation 

Pursuant to Section 72(2) of the Coroners Act 2008 (Vic), it was recommended that: 

Bayside City Council compile the 'detailed regulatory report' referred to by Mr Turner in his 

email to the Coronial Investigator Senior Constable Olyeynikov (undated) in relation to the 

Basketball Stadium and undertake any work set-out in that report nominated as being 

required to bring the building into compliance with the relevant 'legislation applying to the 

structures'. 

Response to the Coroner’s Investigation 

Bayside City Council engaged independent building surveyor Mr John Keramidas BS-U 
1507 to undertake an audit and provide a compliance report in relation to the grandstand at 
the Sandringham Family Leisure Centre, a copy of which is enclosed dated 10 August 2020.  
 
Mr Keramidas’ conclusions are detailed on page seven of his report.   
 
A building is required to comply with the requirements of the relevant legislation at the time 
of its construction and not necessarily in full with the current legislation and associated 
standards.  
 
Where partial or non-compliance with the requirements of the relevant legislation have been 
identified, work can be carried out to bring a building into compliance, or an application may 
be made to the Building Appeals Board (BAB) for a modification pursuant to section 160 of 
the Building Act 1993 (Vic). 
 
The BAB may find that the related building regulation does not apply or applies with the 
modification or variation specified in an application. 
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Council intends to apply for a modification to the BAB in regards to the non-compliances 
identified in Mr Keramidas’ report. 
 
It is anticipated an application will be lodged within the next three months to the BAB. 
 
The Coroner should note that the BAB cannot determine that a provision of the regulations 
does not apply to a building or land unless satisfied that, in the particular circumstances, the 
provision is inappropriate.  Further it can only determine that a provision of the regulations 
applies to a building or land in a modified or varied form unless satisfied that to do so is 
reasonable and not detrimental to the public interest.  
 
Council will implement any determination of the BAB including carrying out any work 
required in accordance with the determination.  
 
Council can, if required, update the Court as to the progress of the matter. 
 
Yours sincerely 
 

 

Mick Cummins 

Chief Executive Officer 

 

Attached: Sandringham Leisure Centre Compliance Audit/Report 


























